# Newsletter of the Colorado Council of Professional Archæologists



Winter 2008 • Volume 30 • Number 1 • www.coloradoarchaeologists.org

# **Quick Updates**

- The 30<sup>th</sup> Annual CCPA meeting will be held April 11-12, 2008 (from 9:00 am 5:00 pm both days) in Fort Collins and we will have the opportunity to take a field trip to the Soapstone Ranch on Sunday April 13, 2008 (which includes a visit to the Lindenmeier Site). Space for the field trip is limited. Conference details and registration information is below. Last year's banquet sold out quickly and although we've added more seating this year we expect a big turnout so register early. Also, don't forget to make your hotel reservations separately.
- It is time to renew your membership for 2008. The annual membership renewal form is at the end of this newsletter. Please note that membership renewals and meeting registrations must be paid for by separate checks.
- Biographies for officer and board positions are below. The ballot for the 2008 election is in this issue of the newsletter, your vote matters.
- CCPA member Steve Baker has a feature article in the winter newsletter of the Society for Historical Archaeology highlighting the various projects of the Uncompandere Valley Ute Project conducted by Centuries Research, Inc. Go to <a href="https://www.sha.org/news/newsletter.htm">www.sha.org/news/newsletter.htm</a> and scroll forward to page 31. Hard copies can be obtained from Steve Baker at <a href="mailto:sbaker@montrose.net">sbaker@montrose.net</a>.
- CCPA members Robert H. Brunswig and Bonnie L. Pitblado have edited a new book *Colorado Paleoindian Archaeology* which has been published by the University Press of Colorado. The book is comprised of eight essays that review seventy-five years of paleoindian archaeology in Colorado with an afterword by George C. Frison. \$60.00 hardcover, 303 pp, 6" x 9", photos, line drawings, maps and tables. For more information visit <a href="www.upcolorado.com">www.upcolorado.com</a> or contact Ann Wendland, University Press of Colorado <a href="mailto:anne@upcolorado.com">anne@upcolorado.com</a>.
- The Colorado Archaeological Society (CAS) quarterly board meeting will coincide with the annual CCPA meeting in Fort Collins. CAS members are encouraged to participate in this year's banquet and to register to hear paper presentations. Please give a warm welcome to the CAS members.
- Ask a Colleague. This is a new feature and research-related questions are encouraged. Any member who may know where the original photographs are for the rock art illustrated in William Buckles 1972 PhD dissertation is asked to contact newsletter editor Greg Williams at <a href="mailto:greg@redopint-resources.com">greg@redopint-resources.com</a> or phone 303-748-0321.

ı	My CCPA Checklist for January/February 2008
	☐ Renew my membership for 2008 (mail this to the CCPA PO Box)
	☐ Register for 2008 Annual Meeting (mail this to Treasurer Dulaney Barclay)
	☐ Make my hotel reservations for 2008 Annual Meeting (call the Fort Collins Hilton)
	□ Vote for 2008/2009 Officers and Board (mail this to Minette Church)
	☐ Submit a Paper for the 2008 Annual Meeting (send to Jason LaBelle by email or mail)

### President's Corner

Bridget Ambler

I am wholeheartedly looking forward to this year's annual meeting. Chris Zier and Jason LaBelle have done an outstanding job planning what will surely be a memorable meeting to mark our 30<sup>th</sup> anniversary. I am looking forward to the field trips to Soapstone, too, not only to visit the Lindenmeier Site, but also to see the myriad of other sites Jason and his crews have been recording in the area recently.

CCPA Executive Committee members and CCPA volunteers have been busy this year. Highlights of their ambitious efforts include:

- Formation of the CCPA Piñon Canyon Maneuver Site (PCMS) task force. Members donated their time and energy to keep our organization not only informed about developments of the Piñon Canyon expansion proposal, but also to have a voice in that process as a consulting party to address the goals of CCPA's mission.
- Targeted distribution of Ward Weakly Scholarship announcements to Colorado academic institutions to increase applicant responses.
- Commendable efforts to raise our membership levels to their highest ever!
- A revised and expanded newsletter format and electronic distribution.
- Stable resources thanks to continued responsible fiscal management procedures.
- Continued sales and scholarly importance of the Colorado historic and prehistoric contexts. In addition, copies of *Ancient Colorado* remain a valuable scholastic resource.
- Revising recruiting procedures to encourage applications for the CCPA Crow Canyon Native American scholarship.
- Continued dialogue with the State Historical Fund to advocate for archaeological interests.
- Renewed efforts to broaden our relationship with the Colorado Archaeological Society (CAS).
- Initiating efforts to develop guidelines for archiving CCPA materials at the Denver Public Library.



If you have not served on the Executive Committee or volunteered for our organization, I strongly encourage you to do so. Through our volunteer members, CCPA is able to advocate for cultural resources within the state and their interpretation, uphold professional standards and engage the next generation of Colorado archaeologists. Thanks to all of you who have, do and will give your time and energy to CCPA!

Finally, congratulations go to Minette Church for the arrival of Owen Williams Church (pictured) on November 20, 2008. He is a happy and beautiful little boy, and Minette is doing well, too, despite breaking her elbow. She has been a critically important voice for CCPA during Piñon Canyon deliberations and has been a fabulous colleague to work with on CCPA matters, as I know Lucy Bambrey will be in the coming year.

# **CCPA Annual Meeting Fieldtrip to Lindenmeier and Soapstone**

The CCPA field trip is scheduled for Sunday, April 13th. The fieldtrip will tour the Lindenmeier National Historic Landmark, as well as other sites on the Soapstone Prairie Natural Area, recently purchased by the City of Fort Collins. This is an excellent opportunity to tour the property, which will not be open to the public until Spring/Summer 2009. Jason LaBelle (Colorado State University) will be leading the tour, highlighting not only the historical research conducted at Lindenmeier, but contemporary work at this

important Folsom site and other sites in the surrounding area, which span from Clovis to protohistoric in age.

The trip will depart Fort Collins at 8:30 am and return in the late afternoon. The field trip is weather permitting; an alternate field trip will be available if the weather proves poor. The cost of the trip is \$10 per person in advance (\$5 for students), which covers the cost of van transportation to/from the property. Be sure to pack a lunch/water for the day. Space is limited to 40 individuals, so sign up soon using the registration form in this issue of the newsletter.

# **CCPA Annual Meeting Call For Papers/Posters**

The Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists seeks presenters for its 2008 Annual Meeting, to be held April 11-13 in Fort Collins. Contributed papers and posters may cover any topic regarding Colorado archaeology or the archaeology of our neighboring states. Professional and student archaeologists are welcome and encouraged to apply. Paper and posters will be held Friday afternoon (April 11) and all-day Saturday (April 12). Paper presentations are limited to 20 minutes in length.

Please send your paper/poster title, author(s), affiliation, abstract (~200 words), personal biography (~100 words) and audio-visual needs to Jason LaBelle via email or snail mail by March 21st. See you in Fort Collins!

Email:

jason.labelle@colostate.edu

Snail mail:

Dr. Jason LaBelle Re: CCPA Annual Meeting Dept of Anthropology, Colorado State University Campus Delivery 1787 Fort Collins, CO 80523-1787

# **CCPA Annual Meeting Accommodations**

The 2008 CCPA annual meeting will be held at the Hilton Fort Collins, 425 West Prospect Road. Out-of-towners can get off I-25 at the Prospect Road exit (Exit 268) and go west approximately 4.3 miles to the hotel. The hotel is located a short distance west of College Avenue on the south side of Prospect Road. Blocks of rooms have been set aside for CCPA members: 30 rooms for the night of Thursday April 10 and 60 rooms for the nights of Friday April 11 and Saturday April 12. To make reservations call 970-482-2626. Be sure to state that you are with CCPA. Room rates are as follows:

Single Rate and Double Rate - \$109/night Triple Rate - \$119/night Quad Rate - \$129/night

# **CCPA Annual Meeting Banquet**

The annual CCPA banquet will be held on Friday evening, April 11. The tentative start time is 6:00 PM although final arrangements are still being made. There will be two meat options (beef and chicken) and one vegetarian option. In addition to the entrée there will be salad, vegetable, rolls, dessert, and coffee (see advanced registration form). We will have a banquet speaker (as yet undesignated). CCPA members are urged to sign up for the banquet on the advanced registration form. We need to inform the Hilton

well in advance of the number of people in attendance, and there may not be room – or food – for last-minute arrivals.

### **Notice of Proposed Bylaws Change**

The Executive Committee recommends the following change to the bylaws of the organization. The new language is in ALL CAPS in Section 1 and Section 2 below of Article IX. The purpose of the amendment is to make the position of Secretary a two year term. This is a notice is posted as required by the bylaws, the actual vote will occur at the annual meeting.

### Article IX—ELECTION OF OFFICERS

Section 1. All officers, with the exception of the Treasurer AND SECRETARY, shall hold office for 1 year, may not hold office for more than two consecutive terms, and after serving two consecutive terms, must not stand for election for the same office again for 1 term.

Section 2. The Treasurer AND SECRETARY shall hold office for 2 years, may not hold office for more than two consecutive terms, and after serving two consecutive terms, must not stand for election for the same office again for one term.

# 2008/2009 CCPA Officer and Board/Executive Committee Candidate Profiles

The following biographies are for the candidates for 2008 office. A ballot is at the end of the newsletter. The current officers and executive committee/board members are listed on the last page of this newsletter.

### Kristin Kuckelman - President Elect Candidate

Kristin A. Kuckelman (MA, RPA) is Senior Research Archaeologist at the Crow Canyon Archaeological Center in Cortez, Colorado. She earned a BA in anthropology from Colorado Women's College in 1975 and an MA in anthropology with an emphasis in archaeology from the University of Texas at Austin in 1977. She has conducted research in the western US for 30 years, the results of which have been published in professional journals such as *Kiva*, *American Antiquity*, and *American Scientist*, as well as in numerous edited volumes on the archaeology of the Southwest: *Deadly Landscapes: Case Studies in Prehistoric Southwestern Warfare; Chaco's Northern Prodigies: Salmon, Aztec, and the Ascendancy of the Middle San Juan Region After A.D. 1100; The Social Construction of Communities: Studies of Agency, Structure, and Identity in the Prehispanic Southwest; The Mesa Verde World: Explorations in Ancestral Pueblo Archaeology.* She has also authored numerous volume-length site reports and helped pioneer the publication of site reports and research databases on the Internet. Her research interests include field methodology, spatial patterning, violence and warfare, anthropophagy, and environmental impacts on societal decisionmaking.

### Joel Tyberg - President Elect Candidate

I am 40, happily married, and the father of a dynamic 2 ½ year old girl (yes, she is a red head—with curls to boot). I live in Denver in a Wash Park house that is 120 years old, which I both love and hate passionately. I am a transplant to Colorado, having grown up in Baltimore, but can't see myself living anywhere else. I received my BA with a concentration in Historical Archaeology and Policy Management from the University of Maryland in 1996. I came to Colorado in 1997 to study Southwestern Archaeology at the University of Colorado, Boulder. I earned my MA from Boulder in 2000 and have been working in the region ever since. My first full-time position as a gainfully employed archaeologist in Colorado was with Powers Elevation in 1998-99. Since then, I have worked for a few of the CRM firms in the state including WCRM, URS, RMC, SWCA, Greystone (Arcadis), and am currently the P.I. for TEC, Inc. in Golden.

I have been an active CCPA member for many years. I served as Treasurer for CCPA from 2004 to 2006 and am currently on the Membership Committee. If elected President, I will work to foster cooperation and better professional relationships among Colorado's archaeologists and bring a strong voice to advocate for our field within the state.

### Chris Bevilacqua - Treasurer Candidate

I am a graduate of the University of New Mexico (B.A. 1999) and the University of Colorado (M.A. 2003). My career as an archaeologist has provided me opportunities to work in both public and private contexts in and beyond the Rocky Mountain region. For the past 3 ½ years I have enjoyed a rewarding position as Archaeologist and GIS Specialist at RMC Consultants, Inc. in Lakewood. I have been a CCPA Board Member for the past two years and seek to continue my active participation in the CCPA by serving as Treasurer of the organization. Coincidentally, I have been co-workers with the past three CCPA Treasurers. I therefore have realistic expectations regarding the requirements of the position, and I pledge to maintain the CCPA's finances in good order.

### **Steve Dominguez - Executive Committee Candidate**

Dr. Dominguez has 30 years of experience in cultural resource management and research. His archaeological career has included extensive experience supervising and conducting archival research, archaeological inventory, excavation, laboratory analyses, management planning, and report preparation, including coordination and integration of interdisciplinary research, as well as grant proposal writing and teaching at the university level. Dr. Dominguez has published in peer-reviewed journals, and additionally reviews Environmental Assessments, writes and reviews scopes of work for archaeological projects, prepares schedules and budgets, and writes and reviews project reports. He continues to conduct research on traditional Hopi agriculture and agricultural hydrology for the Hopi Tribe Water Resources Program. As a Senior Archaeologist and Project Manager, Dr. Dominguez has worked for the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Hopi Tribe, Native American Rights Fund, U.S. Army, U.S. Department of Justice, National Park Services, USDA Forest Service, universities, and others in Colorado, New Mexico, Utah, and Arizona.

### **Amie Gray - Executive Committee Candidate**

I am running for the CCPA board because I would like to become more involved in the organization and the archaeological community. I have a BA in anthropology from University of Colorado and a MA in anthropology with an emphasis in historical archaeology from the University of Denver. I have been involved in the Colorado archaeological community since 1999. I am a member of Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists, Register of Professional Archaeologists, Society of Historical Archaeologists, and Society of American Archaeologists. My research interests include cross-cultural contact studies and the industrialization of the western United States. I work as an archaeologist for Western Cultural Resource Management, Inc. and have experience working on CRM projects in California, Colorado, Nevada, New Mexico, and Wyoming.

### Rand Greubel - Executive Committee Candidate

I have worked for Alpine Archaeological Consultants, Inc. in Montrose, Colorado since 1989. Previously, I worked as an archaeologist for the US Forest Service (Grand Mesa, Uncompahgre, and Gunnison National Forests), Metcalf Archaeological Consultants, Nickens & Associates, and ESCA-Tech Corporation, accruing 24 field seasons to date. The majority of my field work has been in Colorado, with Utah running a close second, followed by Wyoming, New Mexico, Montana, and North Dakota. In addition to CCPA, of which I've been a member since 1989, my professional memberships include the Utah Professional Archaeological Council, the Society for American Archaeology, and the Register of Professional Archaeologists. I am a Colorado native and have lived on the western slope since 1971. I received a B.A.

degree from the University of Colorado, Boulder, in 1984. My first field season (and de facto field school) was on the Ridgway Reservoir (Dallas Creek) project in 1980, under the watchful but benevolent eye of Dr. William G. Buckles. By 2004, knowing no other way of life and deciding I would probably stay in archaeology for the long haul, I decided to pursue a graduate degree, no easy task for a married middle-aged person with teen-aged offspring and a full-time job. The answer to this dilemma was the distance learning program at the University of Leicester, England, from which I earned an M.A. in Archaeology and Heritage in 2006, having written a wildly speculative thesis on the Weimer Ranch sites in west-central Colorado (my advisors, being English, liked it). I served on the CCPA's Executive Committee in the 1990s and would be honored to serve again.

### **Diane Rhodes - Executive Committee Candidate**

Although archaeology was career number 3 for me (after being a librarian and a teacher), it quickly became my life's passion. I have been "doing" archaeology for more than 30 years-first with the National Park Service and now with Parsons, both here in Denver. The NPS gave me the opportunity to travel all across the US from Alaska to the Virgin Islands and Hawaii to Maine where I experienced a wide variety of sites (both prehistoric and historic), met traditional peoples in many different environments and geographic areas, and worked with some great archeologists and anthropologists as well as talented amateurs. Parsons continued that tradition of doing what one loves with projects such as the RTD West surveys and Union Pacific bridges in Colorado, as well as survey, planning, and environmental documents for entities in many different states. Over the past four years I was fortunate enough to work with a talented group of people who helped CCPA publish "A Context for Historical Archaeology" for Colorado. I am deeply interested in the U.S. Army's project in Southeastern Colorado and hope to become more involved with it over the next year.

### A Note from the Editor

**Greg Williams** 

I am constantly searching for new ways to make the newsletter interesting and professionally relevant to the membership and am experimenting with various approaches. The "Ask a Colleague" question box on page one is a new item added at the suggestion of a member. Also forthcoming is a short research article on an archaeology project in Colorado. Finally, I am hoping to include a feature photograph in each issue and ask for submittals from members (I will credit you). Landscape archaeology and aerial photographs, site photos, excavation shots, and artifact photos, GIS images, maps, and drawings are all fair game. Remember, pictures with people in them are usually very well received, no matter when they were taken. Mike Metcalf has several that he featured at the 2007 Banquet that I am tempted to solicit if no other submittals are forthcoming. I prefer submittals in jpg or gif format, at least 300 dpi but I will try to work with anything you have. My contact information and the submission deadlines are on the last page of the newsletter.

### SCHOLARSHIP APPLICATION DEADLINE MARCH 1, 2007

Applications for CCPA's Ward F. Weakly Memorial Scholarships are due March 1, 2007.

Applications and all information are available on the CCPA web site,

http://coloradoarcheologists.org/ under "About Us." Students at any level can apply.

# AAA Meetings Held on Piñon Canyon Maneuver Site (PCMS)

Ronnie Clark

On November 20, 2007, the American Anthropological Association hosted an exploration of the proposed expansion by at least 400,000 acres of the Piñon Canyon Maneuver Site (PCMS) in southeastern Colorado. Organized by Minette Church (former president of the CCPAs) and Bonnie Clark, the session brought together anthropologists from a range of fields to discuss the prehistoric and historic sites in the region, the ethical obligations of resource managers, the preservation of places (both past and present), and the delicate balance of military policy and the rights of citizens in a democratic society. For example, Jon Horn used information from regional surveys to predict that the proposed expansion is likely to impact at least 4,800 sites.

Other presenters drew on their anthropological studies of military policy to suggest that the culture of secrecy often found in the military makes engagement with affected communities (both descendant and current) truly difficult. Yet, as Tom King suggested, with vigilance by many sectors of the community (such as regulatory agencies, archaeologists, and those interested in environmental justice), Section 106 can be used to enforce real consultation with stakeholders. By bringing resource managers from different federal agencies together with the archaeologists who study this area, the session encouraged dialogue at the national level about a region significant in the prehistory and history of Colorado.

For more information about the session and about the proposed expansion of the PCMS, please visit: http://portfolio.du.edu/pinoncanyon

# **Update on the Piñon Canyon Maneuver Site (PCMS) Expansion**

Lucy Bambrey

This past fall, Senator K. Salazar and U.S. Representatives John Salazar and Marilyn Musgrave successfully pushed to have an amendment to delay the funding for expansion of the PCMS in southeast Colorado.

On November 6, 2007, Senator Ken Salazar's office published this press release: "Today, United States Senator Ken Salazar released the following statement in response to inclusion of Senator Salazar's, Congressman Salazar and Congresswoman Musgrave's amendment securing a one-year delay on expansion at the Pinon Canyon Maneuver Site (PCMS) in the Military Construction and Veterans' Administration Appropriations Bill conference report. The Conference Report must now be approved by the House and Senate and signed by the President.

"I am pleased that the amendment Congressman Salazar and I sponsored to block the Army from moving forward for one year on any plans to expand at Pinon Canyon was included in the conference report. This is a positive step and ensures we take the necessary time out to get information from the Army. The Army has not yet provided a sufficient justification for its expansion of the Pinon Canyon Maneuver Site; nor has the Army yet created a plan that protects private property rights and the agricultural heritage of the area. I believe that this one year delay, coupled with a requirement that the Army justify their proposal, is the right thing to do."

The House and Senate approved the Labor-Health-Education and Military Construction-Veterans Appropriations package last fall. President Bush has threatened all along to veto the package because it rejects his steep cuts to many programs in the Labor-Health-Education appropriations bill. As of January 25, 2008, when I checked with Ken Salazar's office, there has been "no movement" on the Military Construction-Veterans Appropriations bill since it passed the House and Senate.

CCPA is composing a letter to the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation (ACHP) that comments on the Army's Alternative Procedures (AAP) for Section 106 compliance and the Integrated Cultural Resource Management Plan (ICRMP) at Fort Carson and PCMS. ACHP has to approve any procedures that Fort Carson proposes. Although we do not target the proposed expansion in the letter, we make clear that our comments apply to current activities and future expansion of PCMS. The main talking points of the letter (very condensed) are:

The goals of CCPA are, among other things:

- Demonstrating concern for the archaeology of Colorado;
- Establishing and promoting high standards of archaeological research, reporting, and management.

### Therefore:

- We would like to see a mechanism for external review of Fort Carson's Historic Properties Program (HPP) research and reporting activities spelled out in the AAP.
- The area is rich in cultural heritage, and CCPA would like to see a commitment to protection of the lifeways of the descendent communities of southeast Colorado in the AAP and ICRMP.
- In addition, protection of Traditional Cultural Properties (TCPs) is the responsibility of all federal agencies. Many of the resources in southeast Colorado would fall under this definition and need to be assessed accordingly.
- Although we do not question their capabilities, we believe that the Fort Carson personnel should be held to the same standards (Secretary of Interior's Professional Qualifications Standards) as the rest of the professional archaeologists in the state in order to evaluate the resources accurately.
- We would like to see a mechanism for an interdisciplinary approach to evaluating resources spelled out in the AAP.

Copies will be sent to Fort Carson personnel and OAHP. Keep tuned for an update at the annual meeting.

### TWENTY FIVE YEARS AGO IN COLORADO ARCHAEOLOGY

Winter 1982-83

December 1982, Vice President/President-elect Joe Lischka resigned. CCPA's By-laws require that the Executive Committee select replacement officers when a resignation occurs. After considerable discussion current President, Paul Nickens, was selected to continue in office for a second year, with Immediate Past-President, Adrienne Anderson, also continuing in that role. This was done because of the need for continuity on a number of large issues in which the organization was involved.

The Society for Historical Archaeology held its 16th annual meeting January 5-9 at the new Downtown Marriott Hotel. CCPA was one of the meeting sponsors. This was the winter of the big Christmas blizzard, but by January 7, Tom Noel was able to lead meeting participants on a tour of Denver's historic downtown bars

January 1983 was proclaimed Colorado Archaeological Awareness Month by Lieutenant Governor, Nancy Dick. This launched Colorado's 1983 Archaeological Awareness Year, which was a joint effort among CCPA, the Colorado Archaeological Society, and the State Historical Society

Colorado State Historic Preservation Officer Arthur Townsend was removed from his position by Governor Dick Lamm after he was indicted for theft and embezzlement. He was charged with making 605 personal long distance phone calls that were charged to his office phone and taking several personal trips using State money. He was replaced as SHPO by Barbara Sudler.

# **Upcoming Conferences**

- Colorado Preservation Inc's *Saving Places 2008* will be from February 6-8 at the historic 1770 Sherman Street Event Complex in Denver. <a href="www.coloradopreservation.org">www.coloradopreservation.org</a>
- The Colorado Rock Art Association Annual Conference will be from May 2-4 in La Junta, Colorado. www.coloradorockart.org
- Society for American Archaeology, 73<sup>rd</sup> Annual Meeting, March 26-30, Vancouver, Candada.
   www.saa.org
- Colorado Archaeological Society Board Meeting, April 12, Fort Collins, CO. www.cas.org



# COLORADO COUNCIL OF PROFESSIONAL ARCHÆOLOGISTS

ORDER FORM FOR THE COLORADO PREHISTORIC CONTEXTS, COLORADO HISTORY: A CONTEXT FOR HISTORICAL ARCHAEOLOGY, and ANCIENT COLORADO: AN ARCHAEOLOGICAL PERSPECTIVE

Please mail, along with check or money order made out to CCPA, to:

Anne McKibbin CCPA Publications Chairperson c/o Metcalf Archaeological Consultants, Inc. PO Box 899 Eagle, CO 81631 CCPA is out of stock of four of the prehistoric contexts. Reprinting options are being explored. If you would like to be put on a list to be notified of their renewed availability please send your name and address or e-mail address to Anne McKibbin at the address at left or <a href="mailto:anne@metcalfarchaeology.com">anne@metcalfarchaeology.com</a>.

Quan.	ISBN#	Title	Price (each)	Tax (each)	Total
	0-87480-707-7	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Arkansas River Basin (Zier and Kalasz) OUT OF STOCK	\$3>00	\$ <b>&gt;</b> \$	>
	0-87480-708-5	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Northern Colorado River Basin (Reed and Metcalf) OUT OF STOCK	\$3>00	3>	>
	0-87480-709-3	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Platte River Basin (Gilmore, Tate, Chenault, Clark, McBride, and Wood) OUT OF STOCK	900 pd 923.30	7.8	$\times$
	0-87480-710-7	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Rio Grande Basin (Martorano, Hoefer, Jodry, Spero, and Taylor) OUT OF STOCK	\$33,00	\$ 2	$\times$
	0-87480-711-5	Colorado Prehistory: A Context for the Southern Colorado River Basin (Lipe, Varien, and Wilshusen)	\$42.00	\$3.24	
	978-0-9743137-1-9	NEW! Colorado History: A Context for Historical Archaeology (Church, Baker, Clark, Carrillo, Horn, Späth, Guilfoyle, and Cassells)	\$40.00	\$3.09	
	0-87480-798-0	Ancient Colorado (Noble)	\$7.95	\$0.61	
	Order Total				

Ship to: Name	Ship via (check one):
Company Name	UPS
Address	USPS Media Mail
	FedEx Ground
City, State, Zip	Shipping via UPS, USPS Media Mail, or
Phone #	FedEx Ground is included.

Books will be shipped within one week of receipt of order. Please call Metcalf Archaeological Consultants, Inc., at 970 328-6244, to arrange for overnight delivery via FedEx (extra charge).

### **CCPA Membership Application Form** (Revised January 2008)

# 

Send application, membership fees and appropriate accompaniments to **CCPA Treasurer/Membership Chair, PO Box 40727, Denver, CO 80204-0727**. Make checks payable to Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists. All membership applications are reviewed by the CCPA membership committee prior to admittance. All members agree to adhere to the CCPA Code of Ethics as outlined in the Bylaws. For additional information write to the CCPA Treasurer/Membership chair at the above address, or call and ask to speak to a CCPA member at the Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation 303/866-3395.

Membership requirements, as defined in the Bylaws, include the following:

**<u>Voting:</u>** Professional resume or vita listing 12 months professional experience, 3 professional references and a BA or BS degree in anthropology or a related discipline. Annual voting membership fee is \$30.00.

**Native American Member:** Sponsorship by any member of any recognized tribal organization, government, or by the Colorado Commission of Indian Affairs. Annual voting membership fee is \$30.00.

**Associate:** BA or BS degree or enrollment in a degree program, sponsorship by 1 voting, charter or fellow member and a professional interest in Colorado archaeology. Annual associate membership fee is \$25.00. Include a copy of vita or resume with application.

**Student Voting:** Professional resume or vita listing 2 months professional experience, 3 professional references and a BA or BS degree in anthropology or a related discipline and proof of enrollment in a postgraduate degree program in anthropology or a related discipline. Upon completion of the postgraduate degree, the individual will become a Voting Member and will be required to pay the full dues for that status with the next annual renewal. Annual Student Voting membership fee is \$10.00.

<u>Student Associate:</u> Professional resume or vita with 1 professional reference and proof of enrollment in an undergraduate degree program in anthropology or a related discipline. Upon completion of the undergraduate degree, the member must reapply as either an Associate or Voting Member during annual renewal. Annual Student Associate membership fee is \$10.00.

# **CCPA Membership Renewal Form** (revised January 2008)

Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists

Instructions: Please write your check to *Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists.* Dues are paid on a calendar year basis. This is your renewal notice, renewal notices are not mailed.

Please Print		
Name(s):		
Mailing Address:		
City:	State: Zip Code:	
Daytime Phone:	Evening Phone:	
E-mail Address:		
Institution/Employer:		
<del>-</del>	cation by email. The newsletter is available to m gists.org. If you wish to receive your newsletter l	

Category	Amount	Total
Voting Member/Native American Member	\$30.00	
Associate Member	\$25.00	
Voting Student Member	\$10.00	
Associate Student Member	\$10.00	
Ward Weakly Fund Contribution		
Total		

Mail completed form with payment to:

CCPA Treasurer PO Box 40727 Denver, CO 80204-0720

Note: If you renew your membership at the same time that you order a publication or register for a meeting please pay for your membership with a separate check.

# 30th Annual CCPA Meeting Advance Registration Form

Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 2008 Annual Meeting – Fort Collins, Colorado April 11 - April 12, 2008

וט	AACA	$\boldsymbol{\nu}$	rı	n	t
LI	ease	1	11	н	ι

Name(s):				
Mailing Address:				
City:		State:	Zip Code:	
Daytime Phone:	Evening Phone:_			
E-mail Address:				
Institution/Employer:				

Advance Registration Instructions: Please indicate the events you will be attending and list the fee in the provided space. Advanced registration forms must be received by March 7, 2008. Please make checks payable to: Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists.

Advance Registration	Rate	Quantity	Total
On-site registration fees will be an additional \$5.00 in each category.			
CCPA Member	\$30.00/person		
Student	\$15.00/person		
Non-Member/Non-Student	\$40.00/person		
CAS Member	\$20.00/person		
Note: On-site registration fees will be an additional \$5.00 in each			
category.			
Banquet on Friday, April 11, 2008			
All entrées include salad, vegetable, rolls, dessert, and coffee			
Garlic and Herb Encrusted Prime Rib	\$30.00/plate		
Chicken Marsala	\$30.00/plate		
Vegetable Wellington	\$30.00/plate		
Conference T-shirt			
T-shirt, Xtra-large	\$20.00/each		
T-shirt, Large	\$20.00/each		
T-shirt, Medium	\$20.00/each		
T-shirt, Small	\$20.00/each		
Field Trip to Soapstone Park on Sunday April 13, 2008 (Max	rimum of 40 people)		
Members	\$10.00		
Students	\$5.00		
Note: The fee covers van rental and gas. Vehicular access is limited.			
Total			

Mail completed form with payment to: **Dulaney Barclay, CCPA Treasurer, 11225 San Joaquin Ridge, Littleton, Colorado 80127**.

For your convenience you may include your 2008 membership dues with your registration—please complete the form above and include a separate check.

# **CCPA Official 2008 Ballot**

Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists

For Pre	esident-Elect	
	Kristin Kuckelman Joel Tyberg	
For Tre	<u>easurer</u>	
	Chris Bevilacqua	
For Exe	ecutive Committee (sel	ect two)
Mail co	Steve Dominguez Amie Gray Rand Greubel Diane Rhodes mpleted ballot to:	Minette Church
	impreted barrot to:	Assistant Professor of Anthropology University of Colorado, Colorado Springs 1420 Austin Bluffs Pkwy Colorado Springs, CO 80926

Do NOT sign your name on the ballot. This will disqualify the ballot. Make sure your name appears legibly on the envelope used to mail the ballot.

Ballots must be received by April 4 to be considered for this election so mail them early.

# How to Contact the Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists

### **Newsletter Editor and General Inquiries:**

Greg Williams 303-748-0321 Fax: 303-322-9682

greg@redpoint-resources.com

### 2007 Officers and Board of Directors

#### **President**

Bridget Ambler 303-866-2303 Bridget Ambler@hotmail.com

### **President-Elect**

Lucy Bambrey 303-231-1012 lbambrey@louisberger.com

### **Past President**

Minette Church 719-262-3064 mcsquared65@msn.com

### **Secretary**

Sean Larmore 970-422-2136 slarmore@eroresources.com

### Treasurer

Dulaney Barclay 303-980-4101 dbarclay@rmc-consultants.com

### **Board Members**

Chris Bevilacqua
303-980-4101
cbevilacqua@rmc-consultants.com

Cheryl Harrison <a href="mailto:Cheryl\_harrison@blm.gov">Cheryl\_harrison@blm.gov</a>

Lovella Learned-Kennedy lovellaarchaeology@earthlink.net

Terry Knight <a href="mailto:lhartman@utemountain.org">lhartman@utemountain.org</a>

Christy Smith cgobber@hotmail.com

### **Membership Committee Chair**

Jon Horn 970-249-6761

jon horn@alpinearchaeology.com

### **Publications Committee Chair**

Anne McKibbin 970-328-6244 anne@metcalfarchaeology.com

### **Ethics Coordinator**

Marilyn Martorano 303-980-4101 mmartorano@rmc-consultants.com

### Ward Weakly Scholarships

Adrienne Anderson 303-969-2846 Adrienne Anderson@nps.gov

### **Web Master**

Mary Sullivan 303-866-4673

webmaster@coloradoarchaeologists.org

### **Mailing Address**

Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists PO Box 40727 Denver, CO 80204

### Online

www.coloradoarchaeologists.org

### **Newsletter Deadlines**

The CCPA newsletter is issued quarterly in the Winter, Spring, Summer and Fall. The deadlines for submissions are December 15 for the winter issue which comes out in January, March 15 for the spring issue which comes out in April, June 15 for the summer issue which comes out in July, and September 15 for the fall issue which comes out in October. These deadlines are targets and may be extended on occasion so contact the editor for more information.

### **About CCPA**

The Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists is a non-profit voluntary association that exists for the purpose of maintaining and promoting the goals of professional archaeology in the State of Colorado.